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June 7, 2007
U.S. House of Representatives Passes Resolution Calling for the Immediate Release of Dr. Haleh Esfandiari by the Iranian Government
WASHINGTON—The U.S. House of Representatives on June 5, 2007, passed House Resolution 430 by a vote of 411-0 calling for the immediate and unconditional release of Dr. Haleh Esfandiari, director of the Middle East Program of the Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars.  The resolution was sponsored by Representative Chris Van Hollen (MD) with 15 cosponsors, and calls on the Government of the Islamic Republic of Iran to immediately release Dr. Haleh Esfandiari, replace her lost travel documents, cease its harassment tactics, and offer her an apology.

The House resolution was similar to Senate Resolution 214 passed by the Senate a few weeks ago by unanimous consent.  This resolution, sponsored by Senator Benjamin L. Cardin (MD) and cosponsored by 8 Senators, called upon the Government of the Islamic Republic of Iran to immediately release Esfandiari.

Haleh Esfandiari was imprisoned in Evin Prison on May 8th, with allegations of espionage. The Wilson Center has heard reports from authorities in Iran indicating that Dr. Esfandiari has made some confession. In response, Wilson Center Director Lee Hamilton said, “There is not a scintilla of truth to the allegations against Haleh. She is a scholar, not a spy. She is committed to open dialogue, not activities to undermine the Iranian government. Since her imprisonment, she has been denied access to her mother, her cousins, the Swiss government, the ICRC, and her lawyers. Given that she has seen nobody except her captors, given her complete innocence, and given the sorry history of Evin prison, I am skeptical of any statements attributed to Haleh.” 

For up-to-date information regarding the situation of Dr. Haleh Esfandiari, please visit the Wilson Center’s media update center at www.wilsoncenter.org/halehnews. To get involved in the campaign to free Dr. Esfandiari, go to www.freehaleh.org. Media with questions may reach Sharon McCarter at (202) 691-4266 or sharon.mccarter@wilsoncenter.org. 

 
The Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars is the living, national memorial to President Wilson established by Congress in 1968 and headquartered in Washington, D.C. The Center establishes and maintains a neutral forum for free, open, and informed dialogue. It is a nonpartisan institution, supported by public and private funds and engaged in the study of national and world affairs. 
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